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In the crested buttes and slot canyons of the Internet that comprise the
academic blogosphere, pseudonymity has been controversial.
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Insights by four early-career scholars who work at the intersection of early
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Lurking in the Blogosphere of the 1840s

The success of miscellanies such as Littell’s Living Age depended on the U.S.
Congress’s repeated refusal to pass an international copyright law and on the
cultural prestige of foreign periodicals.

Did the Election of Andrew Jackson
Usher in the ‘Age of the Common Man’?
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One of the most persistent myths in American history is the idea that the
election of Andrew Jackson in 1828 marks the first “democratic” election in the
history of the United States. The dawn of the so-called “Age of the Common Man”
supposedly brought forth universal (i.e., white manhood) suffrage and a truly
participatory democracy for the first time in the United States.

This mythology obscures the messiness of the actual history of voting in the
years following the Revolution and preceding the Age of Jackson. It reflects a
fundamental misunderstanding of American voting practice that too often ignores
the ways in which American democracy ebbed and flowed — in fact, was redefined
and restricted — in the years preceding the Civil War. Poor white men could and
did vote in unprecedented numbers in the years following the election of 1800.
Free men of color voted not only in New England and Pennsylvania, but also in
some southern states, including Maryland and North Carolina. Women who held
property in their own right — widows and spinsters — could vote in New Jersey
from 1776 to 1808.

Rather than seeing the election of Old Hickory as a landmark event in American
democratization, we should recognize that it was the preceding period, from
1800 to 1824, that marked the first efflorescence of American democracy, in all
its messy inconsistency. Nowhere in the Age of Jackson could any woman vote;
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free blacks faced increasing race-based restrictions on their voting, and in
most states voter turnout in the Jacksonian elections of 1828 and 1832 never
equaled the peak turnout of the preceding quarter century.

Authorized by the Jacksonian mythology to ignore the elections of the period,
historians of high politics have long portrayed the history of the United
States from the Constitutional Convention in 1787 to the end of the Virginia
Dynasty of presidents as a bright stage upon which great men enter, deliver
memorable lines, and exit. This top-down approach is understandable, given the
brilliance of the group that Jefferson called an “assembly of demi-gods” at
Philadelphia. It diverts attention, however, from the fact that Jefferson and
his contemporaries delivered their lines to an audience of ordinary men and
women. In so doing, it obscures one of Jeffersonian America’s most enduring
contributions to posterity: the emergence of the first truly democratic
political culture in an extended republic anywhere in the world.

Contrary to the “Age of the Common Man” myth, my research suggests that the era
of mass democratization began 28 years earlier, with Thomas Jefferson’s
election to the presidency. The years from 1800 to 1816 saw the most dramatic
surge in voting turnout in the nineteenth century, and the greatest expansion
of the voting universe until woman suffrage a century later.

 

Suffrage Expansion and Electoral Competition, 1800-1820

In the first years of the nineteenth century, the United States was already a
highly partisan, deeply polarized political culture. The Federalists and
Republicans were fiercely and increasingly competitive in state elections from
the middle of the 1790s to the end of the War of 1812. Thomas Jefferson’s
election in the so-called “Revolution of 1800″ was not the culmination of these
electoral battles, as he asserted, but it inaugurated a largely forgotten era
of intense if uneven democratization.

Many of more conservative Federalists stoutly maintained they would never
degrade themselves by pandering to the masses. Nevertheless, when faced with
the grim reality of campaigning for votes or facing political extinction, they
responded vigorously to the challenge of expanding the voting universe. In the
midst of this free-for-all competition, free men of color and women in New
Jersey initially had enhanced opportunities to vote, until the institution that
allowed their participation, property-based suffrage, fell victim to same
democratizing trends.

Beginning in the 1790s, Republicans in the North generally supported the end of
property requirements for voting, since this augmented their natural electoral
base among the lower orders. In many states, even before the restrictions on
voting were lifted, unpropertied white men began voting, and state suffrage
property restrictions were sometimes retroactively amended to reflect the
reality of “boots on the ground” (or ballots in the box). In most cases the



expansion of the unpropertied white male franchise was the result of strenuous
Republican and Federalist competition for votes. What followed this extension
of voting rights was remarkable: voter turnout rates in many states exceeded
sixty or even seventy percent of the total adult male population.

Historians of the early republic have known about these high rates of turnout
ever since the pioneering work of J. R. Pole and Richard P. McCormick nearly
two generations ago. The peak figures for turnout are truly astonishing. In the
highly competitive election of 1812, for example, New Hampshire and Vermont
turnout in the gubernatorial elections amounted to 75 and 80 percent of adult
male inhabitants, respectively. That same year Massachusetts gubernatorial
turnout was 65 percent of all adult males, and Georgia’s congressional election
turnout was 63 percent of all adult white men. In the year 1820, the so-called
Era of Good Feeling, when party competition was supposedly at its nadir,
Maryland registered turnout of 69 percent of its adult white male inhabitants
in state legislative elections; in Kentucky’s election for governor that year,
turnout measured 74 percent of all the adult white male inhabitants.

How do these turnout figures compare with participation in the Jacksonian era?
One way to gauge the significance of this pre-Jacksonian democratization is to
compare peak turnout before 1824 and again in the Jacksonian elections of
1828-1832.

 

Table 1: Turnout in Jefferson and Jackson Era Elections (click to see table in
new window)

 

According to Table 1, only New York, Maryland, Virginia, Louisiana, Ohio, and
Indiana showed higher turnout in Jacksonian-era elections than they had in the
peak races earlier. The apparent voter “surge” in Jacksonian New York,
Virginia, and Louisiana is partly explained by the fact that these states,
along with South Carolina and Rhode Island, were the only ones that maintained
restrictive voting requirements into the 1820s.

 

Climbing the Peaks: Presidential Election Turnout, 1808-1828

Of course, the turnout figures in Table 1 actually compare apples and oranges:
state elections pre-1824 and presidential elections post-1828. Peak turnout in
the Jeffersonian-era elections happened elsewhere: party competition was
focused at the state level, so the highest turnout mostly occurred in state
elections. Let us then actually compare apples and apples: turnout in
presidential elections. Historians and political scientists who study elections
argue that 1828 was a so-called “critical” election. As these scholars have
shown, most critical elections generate a spike in turnout because these
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elections reorient the youngest cohort of voters to ally themselves to a
different political party. The elections of Thomas Jefferson in 1800, Abraham
Lincoln in 1860, and Franklin D. Roosevelt in 1932 each saw a change in voting
patterns that lasted a generation and also generated a sharp rise in turnout.

Table 2 shows that in the Northeast, the presidential elections of 1828
actually did not mark a dramatic upsurge in the levels of voter turnout
recorded in the presidential elections of 1808 and 1812. Table 2 lists a sample
of adult white male turnout (for consistency’s sake) in presidential elections
in 1808, 1812, and 1828.

 

Table 2: Turnout In Presidential Elections, 1808-1832

 

The most striking thing about these figures is that in New Hampshire,
Massachusetts, Rhode Island, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania, turnout in 1828 was
not dramatically higher than it had been in 1808 and 1812. In the sample drawn
for this table, at least, only Ohio voters surged in unprecedented numbers to
the polls in 1828. Unlike other realigning elections, the presidential election
of 1828 does not seem to have caused an unprecedented national surge in voter
participation.

Voters did eventually surge to the polls but only after the retirement of
Andrew Jackson. Table 3 compares peak turnout in the first party system and
turnout in the presidential elections of 1828 and 1840.

 

Table 3: Turnout In Jefferson Era, 1828, and “Log Cabin” Elections (click to
see table in new window)

 

The Age of the Lowest Common Denominator Man

It turns out that the presidential elections were democratized not by Old
Hickory, but by his Whig knock-off William Henry Harrison, “Old Tippecanoe.”
The Age of the Common Man was not introduced by the first “log cabin” president
but by the spurious “Log Cabin Campaign,” in which Harrison, born on a James
River plantation, masqueraded as the nineteenth-century equivalent of “Joe Six-
Pack.” Though the country was still reeling from the aftermath of the Panic of
1837, Harrison and the Whigs never seriously addressed the critical state of
the economy during the 1840 campaign. Four years earlier, when Harrison was
first put forward as a candidate, Bank of the United States president and anti-
Jacksonian leader Nicholas Biddle forbade “Old Tip” from saying anything at all
during the campaign. Biddle issued this chilling directive about Harrison: “Let
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him not say one word about his principles or his creed — let him say nothing. .
. .Let the use of pen and ink be wholly forbidden as if he were a mad poet in
Bedlam.”

This marks the salient difference between voter mobilization in the so-called
first and second party systems, as historians have designated the Federalist-
Republican and Whig-Democrat eras, respectively. Ultimately, the “mature”
second party system surpassed its predecessor in mobilizing sheer numbers of
voters to the polls, but at what cost? The Federalists did their best to make
Thomas Jefferson’s character and religious views the major issues of 1796,
1800, and 1804, but debates over foreign policy, trade policy, military
spending, separation of church and state, and domestic repression clearly
predominated, and almost did the Federalists in. As Philip Lampi will point out
later in this series, it was Jeffersonian policy errors, especially the Embargo
and the War of 1812, that eventually let the Federalists restore their
electoral competitiveness.

Even in the popular political culture that was used in campaigns, the politics
of the age of Jefferson seems mostly driven by the issues. The electioneering
rhetoric, the rituals, and the songs associated with the Republican and
Federalist parties centered on critical questions before the voters.

The Jacksonian era that began in 1828 marks a transitional phase from
substantive to symbolic politics, with Jackson’s opponents smearing his staid
but supposedly bigamous marriage and launching more justifiable character
attacks against his record as a military commander. It was the later second
party system, the Harrisonian era, that marked the nadir of serious public
discussion. The high turnout in 1840 was not generated by a debate or even
metaphorical battle over the issues, but by the first fully “symbolic” campaign
in American history. The substantive partisan newspapers that had done much of
the political heavy lifting in the Jeffersonian era were supplanted for the
first time in 1840 by sloganeering campaign-only rags like the New York Log
Cabin of Horace Greeley.

By examining two popular campaign songs from the elections of 1800 and 1840, we
see the transformation clearly. The first election song, “Jefferson and
Liberty,” was written as an attack on the repressive Alien and Sedition Acts,
which the song calls the “Reign of Terror.” Here is the last stanza and chorus:

From Georgia up to Lake Champlain
From seas to Mississippi’s shore;
Ye sons of freedom loud proclaim,
The Reign of Terror is no more.
Rejoice-Columbia’s sons, rejoice!

To tyrants never bend the knee;
But join with heart, and soul and voice
For JEFFERSON and LIBERTY.
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A very different form of “attack music” appeared in the election of 1840. One
Democratic “hit” was a song called “Rock-A-Bye Baby, Daddy’s a Whig.” The
entire song is an assault on Harrison’s personality. He is a “fake”: the song
attacks his war record and his consumption patterns. Harrison exaggerated his
war heroism; he would swallow the fancy liquor of his Tidewater forbears rather
than drink the hard cider of western frontiersmen. In this song and others like
it, the politics of identity, with references to class and consumption, have
obliterated references to policy.

Rock-A-Bye Baby, when you awake,
You will discover Tip is a fake.
Far from the battle, war cry and drum,
He sits in his cabin, drinking that rum.

Our whole trajectory of American democratization has got it wrong by
celebrating Andrew Jackson as the avatar of American democracy. In fact, all of
the elements that we celebrate in our political culture — mass participation,
popular deliberation, substantive discussion of policy alternatives — were
launched and in place in the age of Jefferson. Electoral gimmickry and
substanceless campaigns dominated by fake identity politics — elite men
masquerading as commoners — all awaited the election of a doddering hero from a
dubious battle.

American democracy has never entirely recovered from this fateful turn from
issue-based to identity politics. Our form of democratic politics assumed its
familiar idiosyncratic form, incomprehensible to the rest of the world, and has
persisted as our other “peculiar” institution ever since.
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Well, of course he was. American historical narratives have always told us so,
and recent prize-winning tomes that agree on little else confirm it. Old
Hickory’s fame as victor of New Orleans gave him widespread popularity, the
story goes, especially with newly enfranchised voters. So when he ran for
president in 1824, he came first in the Electoral College but, with four
candidates in the race, did not quite win an absolute majority. When the House
of Representatives broke the deadlock in favor of the second-placed man, John
Quincy Adams, Jackson’s supporters screamed that the people had been cheated of
their choice by “bargain and corruption” and avenged the old general with a
massive victory in 1828.

But was Jackson’s “stolen” victory in 1824, the emotional heart of this tale,
really quite so clear-cut? In 1884 Edward Stanwood pointed out the problem. In
six states the choice of presidential electors was in the hands of the
legislature and we have no direct indication of how a popular vote would have
resulted. In the states where there was a popular vote, not all the candidates
were on every ballot, and in some the overwhelming popularity of one candidate-
not necessarily Jackson-resulted in very low turnout. All that can be reported
with fair certainty is the vote in the fourteen states where there was a
popular ballot, either on the district or the general-ticket system. According
to Stanwood, those states gave Jackson 153,544 compared to 108,740 for his
nearest rival, John Quincy Adams, who was far ahead of the other two, Henry
Clay (47,136) and William Harris Crawford (46,618).

Even in these fourteen states, there is really little evidence of Jackson’s
nationwide popularity in 1824. He may have won 43 percent of their popular
vote, but, as Lee Benson pointed out in 1957, 42 percent of that vote came from
winning four-fifths of the popular vote in just three states (Alabama,
Tennessee, and Pennsylvania), which together cast 23 percent of the national
vote. Local concerns explain his victories in those three states, while his
success in the Carolinas followed John C. Calhoun’s decision to throw his
support to Jackson in return for becoming vice-president. In other parts of the
country-notably New England and New York-Jackson received negligible support in
1824, in the face of Adams’s evident popularity.

Even in some states where the electors were chosen by the people, Jackson was
less popular than appears at first sight. In North Carolina, the popular
contest was fought between the Caucus ticket (for Crawford) and the People’s
ticket (for whoever had the best chance of beating Crawford in the Electoral
College), which won by 20,145 to 15,621. The state’s electoral votes were duly
cast for Jackson, and it is often assumed that they measure his popularity in
that state. But in eleven counties voters followed the pre-election suggestion
that they mark their ticket for electoral candidates with the name of their
preferred presidential candidate. In those counties Adams men supplied about
one-fourth of the People’s vote, which reconciles with contemporary estimates
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that about 5,000 of the 20,415 were given by friends of Adams. So we need to
move 5,000 votes from the Jackson column to the Adams column.

In the case of Georgia, Philip Lampi’s research reveals a measurable popular
vote on the presidential question although the decision was made by the
assembly. In the election to choose the assembly, candidates were identified as
friends of either Crawford or Jackson, and one ticket representing each side
was run in each county. The Jackson men lost to the Georgia candidate, but
still attracted (on my arithmetic) 15,478 votes, which need to be added to the
Jackson column. That takes the calculation to 164,022 for Jackson to 113,740
for Adams.

But what of the other states that gave the choice of Electors to the
legislature? In these cases we have to resort to informed guessing, but the
number of votes involved in four of them will not greatly affect our overall
calculation. In two states there was fair unanimity (in opposite directions),
and that would have greatly reduced turnout. In Vermont, where Jackson was not
considered a candidate, the Adams ticket was chosen “by nearly a unanimous
vote.” In the case of South Carolina-inappropriate as it is to think of a
popular vote for president there before the Civil War-it is clear that once
Calhoun had thrown his support to Jackson, there was minimal opposition; in the
legislature Jackson won 132 to 25. Contemporaneous congressional elections give
some sense of the size of turnout in both cases, though we must reduce it since
the presidential election was not contested. The effect is to increase Adams’s
vote by about 11,000 votes, and Jackson’s by 18,000.

Delaware and Louisiana divided their Electoral College votes, reflecting an
internal division of opinion that is difficult to put numerical values on. The
number of voters involved is, however, very small. In the Delaware legislature
there was almost no ticket voting, but the Adams candidates won 41 votes
compared with 16 for Jackson, suggesting Adams was at least twice as popular.
Given that only 6,550 men voted in that year’s congressional election, those
results suggest Jackson would have won about 1,179 and Adams 2,947 votes. In
Louisiana, Henry Clay was the most popular candidate in the legislature but
could not produce an absolute majority, and so was outvoted by a Jackson-Adams
coalition that managed to split the electoral votes between them, 3-2. If the
original balance in the legislature reflected popular opinion and if as many
folk had voted as did in the congressional election, then Jacksonians would
have received about 1,693 popular votes, Adamsonians 774, and Clayites 2,371.

These penny-ante numbers make little difference to the picture of Jacksonian
supremacy. They simply move Jackson to 184,894, compared with 128,461 for
Adams. But we have yet to deal with the key state, New York, then the most
populous in the nation, which saw a genuine uprising of the electorate, in the
form of the People’s Party, in 1824. In the gubernatorial election, New York
State alone cast 193,354 votes, enough to swamp the entire national vote of the
leading candidates.



The presidential election of 1824 in New York has long been a by-word among
political historians for Byzantine intrigue and legislative legerdemain. But
what is clear is the commitment of Martin Van Buren and the leaders of the
regular (Democratic-)Republicans to the Crawford presidential candidacy as
representing the good old party, and the unwillingness of Republicans of New
England origin-half the state’s population-to go along. Once and future
governor DeWitt Clinton had his eyes on the prize at one time but his lack of
support elsewhere ruled him out, leaving Adams as the only available northern
candidate. When the People’s party charged to victory in the state elections,
its favored presidential candidates were Adams and, to a lesser extent, Clay.
The choice, however, remained in the hands of the old lame-duck legislature,
which included a strong bloc of Van Buren-allied Crawford holdovers in the
senate. Adams’s success in winning the lion’s share of New York’s electoral
votes owed much to newspaper editor-political manager Thurlow Weed’s sly and
skilful maneuvering, but Weed’s influence depended on the fact that he spoke
for the largest political force in the lower house, namely the Adams
supporters. In the end, the joint session of the legislature gave 25 electoral
votes out of 36 to Adams.

By contrast, Andrew Jackson did not appear at all as a candidate in New York.
Clinton was partial to him but could not find much outside support in the
state. During the legislative maneuvering a Jackson ticket appeared one day as
an attempt by some Crawford men to create a diversion, but he did not win a
single electoral vote. At the meeting of New York’s Electoral College, Van
Buren’s underhand machinations to reduce Clay’s final vote resulted in Jackson
receiving one electoral vote, while 26 went to Adams (with five for Crawford
and four for Clay). It seems not unreasonable to say that Adams probably had
the support of about half the New York voters of 1824, while Jackson had far,
far less than a tenth. In other words, Adams with over 96,000 votes probably
outran Jackson, who at best would have had well under 10,000. Greater precision
is unnecessary to make the point that the undeniable imbalance between the two
candidates in New York, and the extent of voter involvement there in 1824, was
probably enough to overwhelm Jackson’s advantage in the rest of the nation. We
are left with a notional guess of about 195,000 votes nationwide for Jackson
and at least 224,000 for Adams.

These calculations are not mere idle musings. As the Jacksonians mounted their
campaign on behalf of their wronged Hero in 1827-28, their opponents in the
North insisted that the congressmen who voted for Adams in the House election
of February 1825 had no moral obligation to vote for whoever headed the ballot
in the Electoral College; otherwise, why did the Constitution refer the
election to the House of Representatives? Furthermore, these northerners
claimed, Jackson’s lead in electoral votes did not reflect the opinion of
voters. After all, Jackson owed the size of his lead to the electoral votes he
won through the three-fifths rule, which enhanced a state’s voting power if it
held slaves, even though slaves could not vote. That reduced the moral force of
the argument that the most popular candidate ought to win, as did the fact that
he had won some electoral votes in states where he was not the most popular



candidate. In Maryland, for example, Jackson ran behind Adams in the whole
state, but the vagaries of the district system gave Jackson seven electoral
votes to Adams’s three. There was, they claimed, every reason for thinking that
Adams had enjoyed more popular support nationally than Jackson, and that
therefore Adams’s election satisfied every democratic criterion.

If these arguments mattered to contemporaries, so they should influence
historians. Our view of Andrew Jackson and his presidency is still too often
influenced by the assumption that somehow his candidacy uniquely expressed and
exploited the impact of a new democracy on American public life. In fact,
elections had long been decided by a broad electorate, and public men had long
lauded the moral force of the popular will. The opposition to Jackson did not
represent an old elite, even if it enjoyed some elite support in the North,
just as Jackson did in the South. To say Jackson won in 1828 because he was
more popular is mere tautology. He won because of a range of political forces
peculiar to the 1820s, which enabled him and his henchmen to put together a
winning coalition. That process deserves the proper analysis that easy
generalizations about democracy and popularity tend to inhibit and obscure.

[Click here for .pdf version, with footnotes]
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Every recent presidential election cycle, about the time a campaign goes
negative, newspapers run a story like the one in the Sunday New York Times,
August 17, 2008 “Week in Review.”[1] These articles suggest that while we
should deplore Swift-Boating and innuendoes about Barack Obama’s possible Al-
Qaeda sympathies, modern political tactics are mild compared to those of the
founding era. Such pieces will often mention the Matthew Lyon/Roger Griswold
House floor brawl or the Thomas Jefferson-Sally Hemings scandal before
proceeding to the ultimate proof: Jeffersonian accusations that George
Washington, John Adams, and the Federalists planned to reimpose monarchy.

The charge sounds absurd to modern ears, and no serious historian credits the
claim that any Federalist literally planned to reintroduce a hereditary
executive. Thus how could the supporters of Jefferson have been doing anything
other than indulging in the 18th-century version of the attack ad when they
claimed that John Adams wanted “the presidency [to] be made hereditary in the
family of Lund Washington” (cousin of the childless President) and that his
desire was part of Adams’s plot “to set up and establish hereditary
government”? The scheme was not confined to Adams, insisted Jeffersonians, for
his monarchism was symptomatic of the Federalists’ fundamental purpose.
Virtually their every action since placing a military chieftain at the head of

http://web.archive.org/web/20110805043527/http://www.common-place.dreamhost.com/pasley/?cat=135
http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/17/weekinreview/17vitello.html?sq=erase%20smear%20%20vitello&st=cse&scp=1&pagewanted=all
http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/17/weekinreview/17vitello.html?sq=erase%20smear%20%20vitello&st=cse&scp=1&pagewanted=all
http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/17/weekinreview/17vitello.html?sq=erase%20smear%20%20vitello&st=cse&scp=1&pagewanted=all


a republican government stood “in favor of the general cause of monarchy and of
aristocracy; a cause in with these gentlemen in some degree partook, and too
probably hope still more to partake.” The Federalists were, in short, power-mad
aristocrats hostile to republican institutions and values. They abused the
people’s rights and gathered together to plot the end of republican
institutions with “the levee-room their place of rendezvous.” [2]

Such ripe language should at least leave us contemptuous of the unimaginative
negative campaigning that assaults every swing state today. But the news
articles precisely miss the point when they imply that nothing changes all that
much over time and that modern negative campaigning, among other things,
connects us with a venerable political past and with behavior that just might
be the price we pay for free speech and democracy. Jeffersonian charges of
monarchy, in fact, don’t reveal how connected recent campaigns are to the
politics of the early national period. Rather, understanding and
contextualizing the charge of monarchy shows just how far removed we are from
the concerns of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries.

For there is nothing about the way we live now that allows us to experience the
assumptions of people who were genuinely terrified by monarchy. By “monarchy,”
Jeffersonians meant more than simply kings and queens. They feared a broad
culture of monarchy, which comprised hereditary power of any sort and any
concentration or manipulation of public power likely to grant a few privileges
that were denied to most. Jeffersonians identified this culture of monarchy as
the most significant threat faced by republican experiments. The conviction
arose that a culture of monarchy existed in the United States because the
republic emerged toward the end of what can usefully be understood as the late
early modern period, coinciding with what British historians call the long
eighteenth century, beginning with the Glorious Revolution and ending at the
Battle of Waterloo.[3]

I call the period “late early modern” because in post-revolutionary America (as
well as the wider western European and Atlantic world of which it was a part),
many features of the early modern period flourished: a commitment to a
definable, pursuable, and unitary public good; quasi-aristocratic attitudes
ranging from contempt to ambivalence about labor and laborers; and the
conviction that societies could be divided into orders shaped by social and
economic position, orders that corresponded to prescribed responsibilities and
duties. Yet these convictions coexisted anxiously with ideas that reflected the
lateness of this late early modern period, ideas often associated with
mainstream nineteenth-century (and later) American political and economic
thought. The late early modern period produced paeans to majority rule,
egalitarianism, and the dignity of labor, along with an individualism that
stressed the legitimacy of self-interest and necessity of an authentic self.
All of these compelling, but frequently conflicting, ideas were coeval in the
same region, the same political party, even, at times, in the same person. But
in general most Federalists of the 1790s were attracted towards the older, more
conservative side of the late early modern period, while the Jeffersonian



coalition embraced the era’s more transformative possibilities.[4]

This late early modern period was dominated by the triumph of taxing states and
increasingly consolidated national governments, with Britain separating itself
from its competitors and forging the world’s greatest empire by becoming the
only truly successful fiscal state. The dominant state-building trends of the
late early modern period were: embracing the financial revolution of public
debt, constructing a nation-state bureaucracy that could manage overseas
empires and the military forces such empires required, and, as much as
possible, shifting decision-making power about nation-states and empires
upward, to centralize political power and to subordinate localities to the
center. Britain outdistanced its competitors in all of these goals; it was the
model to emulate.[5]

American revolutionaries concluded that what they viewed as contempt for
British liberty on the part of the new British state was systemically connected
to the sort of state Britain had become. The Articles of Confederation
government, with the most important locus of governance being the localities,
was about as complete a rejection of the primary developments of the late early
modern period that a people could construct and still claim to have a central
government. During the 1790s all members of the emerging Jeffersonian coalition
continued to agree that the locality should remain the principal place of
governance.

The Federalists of the 1790s saw things rather differently. Federalists
believed that disorderly citizens were creating conditions that would soon
become unlivable. Popular support for the French Revolution produced self-
created political organizations, the Democratic-Republican Societies. These
groups challenged Federalist ideals of deference and hierarchy by inserting
themselves into political debate and demanding changes in the nation’s
policies. Federalists believed such behavior produced the climate that caused a
New York crowd to hurl stones at Alexander Hamilton when he spoke in support of
an anti-French treaty. In addition, during the 1790s citizens registered
discontent with Federalist economic and financial policies with actions that
ranged from furious newspaper articles to armed rebellion.Federalists
interpreted this behavior through a prism of classical republican political
theory that argued for an inexorable progression from unstructured liberty to
license to anarchy. Once anarchy replaced liberty, the citizenry would welcome
any despot who promised to restore order, no matter how.

The Federalists were not seeking to restore hereditary rule, but they did
believe that the gravest threat to republican institutions and the people’s
liberty was the people themselves. Their solutions: Hamilton’s financial
program, the expansive interpretation of the Constitution, the defense of an
energetic national state, and the court culture they developed in the
Philadelphia capital. All of it was intended to merge a version of
republicanism with the primary developments of the late early modern period.
Hamilton’s financial program made the new national government solely



responsible for all revolutionary war debt, a debt by 1791 owned by a small
group of the wealthiest Americans, and called for the national government to
charter a Bank of the United States, partially funded with the newly valuable
public debt. The program was openly modeled on the British financial system
that had begun in 1694 with Parliament’s passage of the million pound act and
its creation of the Bank of England. Taxing to service public debt, critics of
the Federalists insisted, was the quintessential act of modern monarchy. The
Federalists sought to merge ownership of public debt with policies of economic
development by making the debt a primary source of investment funds for
manufacturing and banking projects.

This hierarchical arrangement fit neatly with an interpretation of the
necessary and proper clause of the Constitution that vastly increased the
nation-state’s implied powers to, among other things, charter corporations such
as the Bank of the United States. These centralizing policies of finance and
political economy appeared to their critics to flourish in the sumptuous,
court-inspired culture of levees, balls, and assemblies that shaped Federalist
Philadelphia. This so-called republican court centered on the President and
Martha Washington and radiated outward to include office-holders, public
creditors, and the administration’s wealthiest and most socially prestigious
supporters. Federalists sought to consolidate cultural, social, political, and
economic power in the hands of a national gentry that could preserve the
people’s liberty by guiding them more virtuously and intelligently than the
people could guide themselves. The Federalist solution provoked the fears of
any who considered the key to preservation of republican institutions and
liberty to be governance primarily by the locality, and the rejection of the
main developments of the late early modern period.[6]

A diverse group of people could embrace local control. In doing so they were
driven by a complex combination of principle and interest, a mix of high-
minded, sordid, and most other sorts of motives in between. Gentleman
slaveholders such as Thomas Jefferson, upwardly mobile strivers and
professionals such as the lawyers Alexander James Dallas and Levi Lincoln,
somewhat less than respectable autodidacts and immigrant radicals such as
Philadelphia Aurora editor William Duane, hardscrabble laborers such as the
former-weaver-turned-politician William Findley, the farmer-intellectual
William Manning, and many others could make common cause in opposition. By
joining together, they fashioned a political critique that simultaneously
protected their material interests, allowed them to be far more significant to
the republican experiment than they were likely to be in the frankly elitist
world of the Federalists, and addressed what everybody from Mandeville to Hume
to Rousseau agreed were the most compelling questions of the era.

By seeking the triumph of the localities over the center, the Jeffersonians
opposed the dominant trends of that era. The only way the localities could
triumph was to make them impregnable by parceling out power beyond the capacity
of any effort to consolidate and direct it. Jeffersonian leaders, many of whom
were slaveholders, defeated Federalist leaders, far fewer of whom were, because



an ever-growing number of ordinary citizens associated their most cherished
principles and their most intimate interests with the triumph of the
localities. But localities deserved to govern themselves only if the mostly
ordinary men in them were qualified to govern. In the early national period,
defending the triumph of the localities required a language of democratization
and egalitarianism, a language that promoters of the dominant trends of the
late early modern period, such as the Federalists, could never be very
comfortable using.[7]

Here was a purely Jeffersonian conundrum. Defending the supremacy of the
localities gave local citizens the right and the power to do what they wanted,
including own slaves. But championing the localities depended on claiming that
all sorts of people who the Federalists considered incapable of reasoned
judgment and self-government were capable of both. That claim was incendiary.
When, for example, in 1800 Gabriel and other Richmond-area slaves revolted
using the language and expecting the aid of the French and Jeffersonian friends
of liberty, Federalists were quick to point out that gentlemen such as
Jefferson should have known better than to incite their white inferiors, and so
pave the way for this outburst from their black ones.[8]

This argument won few converts, partly because few slave revolts in the U.S.
succeeded in the long run or drew the kind of cross-racial support Gabriel
sought. And planters could lead a democratizing political coalition because a
society of independent heads of household and local control were more appealing
to most citizens north and south than anything the Federalists offered. Charges
of monarchy resonated so powerfully because the political, social, cultural,
and economic arrangements that sustained that institution during the late early
modern period were essential to the goals of the Federalists, just as they were
anathema to so many of their opponents.

The Jeffersonians succeeded in doing what they set out to do: organize the
nation as the anti-Europe, as the refutation of the late early modern period.
By glorifying the locality and making the nation the anti-Europe, the
Jeffersonians rejected the centralizing trends of the late early modern period.
By making the United States the anti-Europe, the Jeffersonians dissolved the
institutions that the Federalists used to seek a consolidated and centralized
nation state with direct connections to social and economic power. Such a state
and ruling elite, Jeffersonians had no doubt, was evidence of an anti-
republican culture of monarchy.

By building a 19th century anti-Europe, the Jeffersonians created a
democratized, fluid, rapidly changing society of mobility, opportunity, risk,
and often anxiety and uncertainty. Mobility went both upward and downward in
the 19th century, and rapid and often frightening social and economic change
could be successfully negotiated, or fail to be. Regardless of the outcome,
citizens of the republican anti-Europe learned repeatedly that they were pretty
much on their own. For those who qualified as citizens, such a world was at
once liberating and terrifying. The early American republic democratized both



opportunity and inequality. It often seemed that as the chances for the first
condition expanded, so too did the advancement of the second.

This republican anti-Europe depended on the autonomy of the locality. This
autonomy guaranteed the absence of national institutions that could potentially
consolidate political and economic power.By placing local autonomy at the
center of their vision, the Jeffersonians dismantled the Federalists’
consolidated nation-state, but they also guaranteed the safety of the slavery
that sustained their primarily southern leadership. For local autonomy
insulated and so allowed to expand the dominant institutions and practices
within each locality. The same language that denounced the Federalists’
consolidated nation-state also defended the autonomy of slaveholding
localities. Once again principle and interest merged. All Jeffersonians feared
a culture of monarchy and the consolidation within a nation-state of political
and economic power. But certain Jeffersonians, especially the most prominent,
lived as they did because they owned slaves, and slavery benefited enormously
from a belief system that demanded that localities be left alone to do as they
wished. By defeating what they had no doubt was a culture of monarchy, the
Jeffersonians created a democratized, locally-oriented, republic of opportunity
for all citizens—opportunity to rise or fall. Yet the ideals that made the
United States the anti-Europe—a nation dedicated to the rejection of the
central trends of the late early modern period—protected as no other 19th-
century belief system could what Lincoln so movingly described as the
embodiment of “the divine right of kings”: by 1860 for four million Americans
“the same spirit that says you work and toil and earn bread, and I’ll eat
it.”[9] Jeffersonian ideology triumphantly smashed the late early modern period
taxing state culture of monarchy. In doing so, Jeffersonians laid the
foundation for a nation that enslaved four million souls and spread the divine
right of kings across the land.
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Myths of Lost Atlantis: An Introduction

Myths about early American politics certainly abound, but different ones
operate in different quarters of the culture.

Was the Federalist Press Staid and
Apolitical?
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[BLOGITORIAL NOTE: Just to model the true spirit of democratic pluralism, we
wanted readers to know up front that today’s “myth” is one that the proprietor
of this blog had more than a hand in promoting. My book “The Tyranny of
Printers”: Newspaper Politics in the Early American Republic (University of
Virginia Press, 2001) focused heavily on Democratic-Republican political
journalism in making the argument that partisan newspapers played a crucial
binding and embodying role in the development of American political parties,
and democratization more generally. My rather dismissive chapter-and-a-half on
the Federalist press sold it decidedly short. Though like most authors I
continue to believe I got the story basically right — there were some key
differences in the degree and manner that Republican and Federalist newspapers
connected themselves to electoral politics — in retrospect it would have taken
little away from my argument to grant the Federalists a larger and more
creative role in the political press of the Early Republic than I did.  Looking
back, the only good reason to short-shrift the Federalists to the extent that I
did was the excessive length of my manuscript, though at the time that was a
REALLY good reason. In this post, Catherine Kaplan redresses some of the
interpretive imbalance left by writers like myself, and graciously does not
even attack me for it. — JLP]

The belief that Federalists sat grim-faced and hapless as their nimble
Jeffersonian opponents developed ways to shape public opinion runs deep in
American historical thought. The Federalist press has been portrayed as
entirely lacking the agility and ambition of its Republican counterpart;
Federalist politicians have been accused of failing to realize they needed to
create a network of believers; and the party as a whole often appears in
historical accounts as the horseshoe crab of the early republic: a living
fossil that played no role in the nation’s ongoing evolution. I’ll leave it to
others, including Andrew W. Robertson and Philip Lampi in this very space, to
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show that Federalists competed electorally — and fiercely — until the War of
1812. What I’d like to discuss is the Federalist press, and I’ll posit
something that I hope honors the spirit of this contrarian blog, if not every
historical interpretation ever advanced by its management: Federalist literati
precociously developed politics as culture, politics as personal expression,
politics as a community built through media, and politics as performance. These
men and women of letters rejoiced over partisan divisions while other Americans
(including more than a few Federalists) still lamented them. And they
understood political media to be the art of getting read, discussed, and
perhaps even paid, as much as the art of getting things done. Arianna
Huffington? Meet Joseph Dennie.

 

Dennie was a 1790 Harvard graduate who had desultorily set up shop as a lawyer
in New Hampshire, all the while trying to establish himself as an essayist and
wit, a kind of American Addison. In the mid-1790s, Dennie learned to yoke
together the goals and skills of literature and politics, and when he did so,
he not only found his voice and livelihood, but also profoundly influenced the
Federalist press. Dennie’s two widely read and extracted periodicals were New
Hampshire’s Farmer’s Weekly Museum newspaper, which he edited throughout the
second half of the 1790s, and Philadelphia’s Port Folio magazine, which he
founded and edited from 1801 until his death in 1812.

Politics and Literature: Two Great Enterprises That Went Great Together

Here’s another myth-buster: literature was not a retreat from politics for
alienated intellectuals. Literary techniques helped to build the human
infrastructure party politics required, and politics offered intellectuals a
way to be heard in a country sorely lacking in aristocratic patronage and
metropolitan density. Over the course of the eighteenth century, a tradition of
witty clubbing — lubricated sometimes by coffee, sometimes by alcohol — had
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become increasingly entwined with print culture. The educated men and women in
England and the colonies who gathered to critique literature, society, and life
began to seek publication of their manuscripts in newspapers and magazines. In
both their face-to-face gatherings and in print, participants were driven by
three desires. They delighted in the sense that their superior judgment and wit
differentiated them from the world outside. They wanted to be known to that
world outside even as they were convinced of its dull incomprehension. And they
wanted to believe that their associations and writings could make that world a
better place. These goals — and the tensions between them — readily merged with
the intense partisanship of the 1790s. The political parties did indeed have
competing understandings of the role of government and competing agendas. But
they each also needed to become virtual communities of emotion as well as
reason, communities that were simultaneously evangelical and exclusive.
Literati, it turns out, were well suited to creating these communities through
print. Thomas Jefferson turned to a poet, Philip Freneau, to edit the National
Gazette. But it was a Federalist man of letters, Joseph Dennie, who truly
excelled.

The literary marketplace in the early Republic had no metropolis, no London to
which the aspiring could go and from which power, sales, and influence emerged.
In the United States, to convince printers to bring works to press, and to make
newspapers achieve anything like a national influence, small but interconnected
networks of people worked together to drum up subscriptions. Many of those same
people also wished to see their own writing pass through those networks, so
they supplied manuscripts to printers and newspapers. Creating a national
political party, even a loosely-knit one, required something similar: uniting
the work of far-flung networks of amateurs with that of a few professionals, in
order to create and circulate ideas and emotions, and to build a community —
real as well as imagined — without direct contact.

 

A page from Joseph Dennie’s “Port Folio” (click image for readable version)
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In both the Farmer’s Weekly Museum and the Port Folio, Dennie larded national
and international news with brief, mordant commentary, and he also penned
longer essays, such as the “Lay Preacher” series, which combined Benjamin
Franklin-style moral pronouncements, acerbic critiques of American politics,
and an almost campy display of Dennie’s own melancholic unease. Dennie also
printed poems, letters, and essays by readers both famous and obscure, many of
whom used metaphors and pursued themes the editor himself had introduced.

Through his astute use of bylines, introductions, and even inside jokes, Dennie
made visible the relationships and networks that produced and circulated
literary and political content. Both the content and this revealing of the
networks were important. The periodicals drew people into a partisan community
in which they spread Federalist-inflected anecdotes and rumors, sent in their
own political information, and, significantly, learned to see with Federalist
eyes and speak in a Federalist tongue. Politicians such as Jeremiah Smith,
Lewis Richard Morris, and Robert Goodloe Harper eagerly participated. More
generally, Federalist newspapers — like Republican ones — reprinted each
other’s work, “linking” to each other in a way that increased awareness of
publications and editors and sped circulation of ideas, animosities, and
tropes. Successful editors offered their distinctive worldviews and voices, but
also offered a forum in which nonprofessionals — in either literature or
politics — could find their comments posted, their battles joined, and their
turns of phrase admired and emulated.

Federalist Dittoheads

This was participatory print culture, one that openly tried to create an
impassioned, hostile interdependence with Republican newspapers, so that
passions and readerships might rise. “Since the Editor has been splashed with
the mud of Chronicle obloquy,” Dennie wrote gleefully in the midst of one
newspaper war, “he has gained upwards of seven hundred subscribers. He
therefore requests…the honour and the profit of their future abuse.” Such a
print culture is reminiscent not of a hidebound aristocratic past but instead
of today’s political/social/cultural websites such as DailyKos and Redstate.
Federalists who participated in these newspapers, moreover, realized that
jokes, caricatures, and a heightening of the divide between “us and them,” of
the sort that flowed naturally from literary club culture, would gain both
readers and political adherents. The point was to make participants feel part
of an enclave, even as one justified that gated community by insisting one’s
goal was to tear down the wall and reform the nation. Thus in Federalist
newspapers, broad insults and scabrous doggerel (even John Quincy Adams
indulged) drew laughs, while the creation of a private language of allusions,
characters, and metaphors gave readers the thrill of being political
participants and members, not simply consumers.

A reader of the Museum or the Port Folio brought forward in time would require
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little explanation of Rush Limbaugh and his 24/7 Club. There was startlingly
virulent mockery of political enemies: Thomas Jefferson’s prose, one Port Folio
column declared, not surprisingly resembled that of a certain maid named Betty,
“for Betty is a long-sided, raw-boned, red-haired slut, and, like Mr.
Jefferson, always hankering to have a mob of dirty fellows around her.” There
were constant reminders of the difference between Dennie’s faithful readers and
the moral and intellectual dullards around them: “When they cast their blinking
optics to heaven,” Dennie wrote of the latter in 1805, “[they] can discern
nothing there but stones, hard as their callous hearts, cold and heavy, like
their calculating heads, and rugged and senseless, like their republican
system.” And there were urgent calls to cultural and political arms: “At this
moment, my friend,” wrote a 1798 correspondent Dennie identified as “Member of
Congress,” “we should have our lamps trimmed and burning, for we know not the
day nor the hour, when the Sans Culottes will come upon us.” More likely to
keep their inkwells wet than their powder dry, Dennie’s readers nonetheless
thrilled to the constant, convivial alarm.

The fact that this Federalist use of the media did not gain the party electoral
dominance should not blind us to what it did do. Federalists may have spouted a
rhetoric of disdain for the common public — the “swinish multitude” (see how
fun that is?) — but Federalist literati wove a net of talkers, writers,
readers, and circulators, and strove to shape information, opinion, and
allegiance through it. Such sardonic Federalists precociously accepted the fact
that democratic politics would never create a univocal public; they embraced
partisanship when most Americans still deplored it. They also quickly realized
that American political parties needed to create and market identities, not
simply agendas.

Responding to the fact that politics is America’s lingua franca, Dennie dressed
musings and rants about character, life, and society in partisan garb, and
dressed partisan rhetoric in musings and rants about character, life, and
society. He offered himself up as analyst, entertainer, and — not least —
martyr; seeking a broader audience by selling a feeling of exclusivity, Dennie
implicitly told readers that only they could understand him and, therefore,
only they could understand what was best for the nation. By such means, this
Federalist editor drew readers, contributors, and politicians into a community
that foreshadowed the community of listeners, callers, and politicians Rush
Limbaugh would build two centuries later. Savvy Federalists saw in Dennie’s
periodicals a vehicle that wrapped their proffered bits of information and
argument in its air of au courant intimacy, as well as a way to reach a
potentially sympathetic and dynamic — but dispersed — audience, an audience who
would then pass on the information and the thrill of belonging to others.
Dennie’s readers and contributors, in turn, felt included in a highly personal
political world. The Constitution made them citizens; Dennie made them members.
That their membership in the polity was built on criticism of their countrymen
only makes the Port Folio feel more modern. In political communities from
DailyKos to Rush 24/7, patriotism burns as an angry love. And so, you heard it
here first. Federalists? They were ahead of their time.

http://www.rushlimbaugh.com/home/Rush247.guest.html


FURTHER READING

For other scholarly accounts of Federalist literary journalism, see Lawrence
Buell, New England Literary Culture: From Revolution through Renaissance
(Cambridge University Press, 1989); Marcus Daniel, Scandal and Civility:
Journalism and the Birth of American Democracy (Oxford University Press,
forthcoming 2008); William C. Dowling, Literary Federalism in the Age of
Jefferson: Joseph Dennie and the Port Folio, 1801-1812 (University of South
Carolina Press, 1999); Linda K. Kerber, Federalists in Dissent: Imagery and
Ideology in Jeffersonian America (Cornell University Press, 1970); and David S.
Shields, Civil Tongues and Polite Letters in British America (University of
North Carolina Press, 1997). Google Books has much Dennie-ana available for
full-text download, including an 1817 collection of the Lay Preacher essays, 26
issues of the Port Folio‘s “new series” from 1806, and a 19th-century biography
that reprints a number of Dennie’s letters.
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